Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Carol Lee Knight, senior, (seated in chair) briefs four Ayres Hall freshmen on registration procedures in the newly decorated parlor of the dormitory. The freshmen, from left, are Kay Christie, Frances Nagle, Mary Jane Biggs, and Patsy Jones (seated on floor).

Last Call for Alumnae Weekend

This is the last call for alumnae weekend at the college — October 12-13. Special attractions include a play, the annual Founders' Day convocation with a dynamic speaker and a surprise guest who will be awarded an honorary degree, a reception to meet the faculty at the President's home, and, maybe best of all, a chance to see the campus again in the fall and to meet old college friends. Can you resist it?

Reservations should be sent immediately to the alumnae office at the college. Please state specifically which functions you plan to attend, preferably all of them! It goes without saying that it is important to know how many persons will be here for meals and the reception.

Capacity enrollment this fall leaves no space on campus to house alumnae. Rooms may be reserved through the alumnae office at the St. Charles Hotel, the Monarch Motel, and a limited number in a nearby private home. Hotel prices range from \$3.50 to \$6 (air conditioned) for singles and \$5 to \$8 (air conditioned, twin beds) for two. Motel prices are \$7 for rooms with a double bed, \$8 for twin bed rooms, and \$9 for rooms with two full beds. Private home prices are \$5.50 for two (double bed) and \$3 single. Please specify first and second choices in making room reservations.

Alumnae Gifts Total \$3,262; More Contributions Sought

Lindenwood alumnae had responded to the alumnae association officers' appeal of last April 20 for payment of dues and gifts to the college with a total of \$3,262 by Sept. 5, when this bulletin went to press, Donalee Wehrle Hood, association president, announced. The total breaks down as follows: Chapel gifts, \$1,587; Scholarship fund donations, \$135; unrestricted gifts to the college, \$945, and dues in the alumnae association, \$595.

So far, so good, is the concensus, but obviously, and surely all alumnae will agree, not far enough and not good enough!

Stop and think — alumnae everywhere — what could be achieved if every alumna would make some small contribution. Is there any reason why every former Lindenwood woman shouldn't send in her annual dues of just \$1? Now, honestly, is there? And, for that matter, is there any reason why almost every alumna shouldn't send at least a small contribution to her college? If the gift requires some little sacrifice, then the pleasure of giving will be just that much greater.

Won't you stand up and be counted for Lindenwood? Send your response today — addressed to the Lindenwood College Alumnae Association, Lindenwood College, St. Charles, Missouri. All alumnae are cordially invited to attend the weekend events. Nineteen classes scheduled to have reunions are those of 1897, 1902, 1907, 1913, 1914, 1915, 1916, 1917, 1918, 1919, 1920, 1932, 1936, 1937, 1938, 1939, 1947, 1952, and 1956.

Scheduled events are as follows:

6:30 p. m. Friday, Oct. 12, Alumnae and senior dinner in Cobbs recreation room. (Charge, \$1.50)

8 p. m. Friday, "Twelve Angry Women," a suspense-filled drama about an all-woman trial jury, presented by the drama division of the college under the direction of Robert Douglas Hume in Roemer Auditorium.

9:30 p. m. Friday, Reception for alumnae and faculty at the home of President and Mrs. McCluer,

11 a. m. Saturday, Oct, 13, Founders' Day convocation in Roemer Auditorium. Nila Magidoff, Russian born and educated wife of Robert Magidoff, author and former NBC correspondent in Moscow, will speak on "My Discovery of America." Surprise feature, presentation of an honorary degree.

12:20 p. m. Saturday, Alumnae luncheon in Ayres dining room.

1 p. m. Saturday, annual meeting of the Lindenwood College Alumnae Association in Sibley Chapel.

A Record of Devotion

Many alumnae show their loyalty to Lindenwood in many ways, but we wish to record the special devotion of Elizabeth Walton Pickett (1923-24), whose death on June 17 is recorded in the In Memorian column of this bulletin. On the first of each month for 22 months before her death, she had sent to the college a payment on her pledge to the Lindenwood chapel fund. The last payment came on June 4, just 13 days before she died during a vacation trip in Nevada.

In a letter informing the college of her death, her husband, W. D. Pickett of Richland, Wash., said of Elizabeth: "She was unable to finish her schooling there; but always kept fresh in her memories the wonderful time she had there. I am sure had we a daughter, she would have been a Lindenwood girl."

Elizabeth Walton Pickett not only had her memories. She established her own memorial in the bricks of the new Lindenwood chapel.

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 130 OCTOBER, 1956

No. I

A monthly paper published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

Lindenwood Opens 130th Year

493 Students from 29 States, 10 Other Countries; Ayres Hall Reopened; Three Men Enrolled

Lindenwood opened its 130th year this fall with a capacity enrollment of 450 boarding students and 43 day students. Thus, so far as Lindenwood is concerned, the anticipated college "bulge" has arrived. Last year college opened with 363 students, as compared with this year's total of 493. Students come from 29 states and 10 other countries. They arrived on Sept. 9 for a week of orientation and registration. Classes started on Sept. 17.

The day student total includes three men who have been admitted as juniors on special dramatics scholarships. They will act in plays, thus easing the everpresent problem which Director Robert Douglas Hume faces of providing male actors in a women's college, and they will assist with stage craft. Two of them are from Texas, and one from Kansas.

All six dormitories are filled with students this fall. Ayres Hall, which has stood empty for the past three years except for housing visiting alumnae and weekend out-of-town dates, has been remodeled, redecorated, and refurnished completely. Ayres parlors are done in contemporary decor and furniture, in beige, brown, and black chiefly, with some high color accents. A new recreation-television room and adjoining kitchen are provided for informal living. Bedrooms are painted in pastel shades and have grey maple furniture. Some old timers claim that Ayres now is the handsomest dormitory on campus, but loyal residents of other halls challenge that opinion. The truth is that the redecorating and refurnishing program of the last three or four years has resulted in six beautiful residence halls

on campus

Sibley Hall bedrooms were redecorated and refurnished this summer and its bathrooms were remodeled. Ayres dining room got new paint and draperies and most important of all—an acoustical tile ceiling.

Orientation week was crammed full of activity—from aptitude and placement testing to dormitory parties and the first campus mixer, with men as guests, of the year. President F. L. McCluer addressed all new students one evening; Dean Paulena Nickell spoke at a freshman convocation another; students held group meetings with faculty counselors, and they were introduced to the entire administration and faculty at an informal reception. In dormitory conclaves, campus officers explained the Student Government, Student Christian Association, Honor Board, and the Social Council. A special feature was a trip by bus one evening to the Mid-America Jubilee in St. Louis, which is being held on the riverfront during the month of September.

The week long program ended on Sunday, Sept. 16, with a church service in Roemer Auditorium, sponsored by the Student Christian Association, at which Dr. McCluer spoke; afternoon sessions in which students met with St. Charles ministers, and a picnic supper and college sing in the evening.

Cynthia Coatsworth, senior of Mexico, Mo., is chairman of freshman counseling, and the counseling and orientation week program is under the direction of Miss Mary Lichliter, director of guidance and placement.



Gwen Ryter, President Student Association



Cynthia Coatsworth Freshman Counselor



Ellen Devlin, Chairman Honor Board

Five Join College Faculty; Betz Ver Kruzen Among Departed

Five new faculty members and three new head residents have joined the staff of Lindenwood this fall. The faculty members are the Reverend Dr. Robert L. McLeod. Jr., who came to Lindenwood from the pastorate of First Presybterian Church in Fort Lauderdale, Fla., to be dean of the chapel and professor of religion; Walter M. Beattie, Jr., of Madison, Wis., professor and chairman of the department of sociology; Miss Berty Barbee of Louisville, Ky., assistant professor of physical education; Miss Dorothy Schneider, St. Louis, instructor in English, and Miss Judith Glover, Park Ridge, Ill., instructor in art.

Lindenwood has lost five members of its faculty. Dr. Siegmund A. E. Betz, professor of English and classics who had been at the college since 1935, resigned to become professor of English and classics at Our Lady of Cincinnati College in his home town of Cincinnati. Miss Marguerite L. Ver Kruzen, assistant professor of physical education and director of sports, who came to Lindenwood in 1943, left for a position at Chatham College in Pittsburgh.

The departure of the Reverend Dr. Theodore A. Gill, former dean of the chapel, last February to become managing editor of the Christian Century magazine was announced previously in the bulletin. Dr. Marian Froelich of the sociology department has joined her husband, who is in military service, and Betsy Severson of the art department was married in July to J. Knox Nimock of Clayton, Mo.

Previous bulletins have carried information about Dr. McLeod and Mr. Beattie. Miss Barbee, who holds the B. S. degree from Indiana University and the M. S. degree from the University of Wisconsin, formerly taught at Modesto, Calif. She is assistant program director of Chickagami Camp, Winter, Wis.

Miss Schneider received the B. S. and M. A. degrees from Washington University in St. Louis. She has taught in St. Louis and St. Louis County public schools and has served with the American Red Cross, in 1945-48 in Germany and the Pacific area, and in 1954-56 in North Africa and France. Miss Glover was graduated from Lindenwood last June. This summer she studied at the Chicago Art Institute. She was awarded a Lindenwood graduate fellowship which will be available later for advanced study.

Three new head residents are on the staff this fall. Mrs. Leonard Steger, whose late husband was super-intendent of schools in Webster Groves, is in Niccolls as successor to Mrs. J. V. Gaddy of St. Joseph, Mo., who resigned. Mrs. Elizabeth Foreman of Evansville, Ind., is in charge of the newly opened Ayres Hall. Mrs. Nell Martin of Paducah, Ky., succeeded Mrs. Evalyn Crosby, who resigned to be married, in Cobbs Hall.

Concert-Lecture Series Set; Alumnae Invited to Attend

Five lectures and three concerts make up the 1956-57 lecture and concert series at the college this year. All alumnae who are able to get to Lindenwood for the programs are cordially invited to attend. There is no charge. All programs are in Roemer Auditorium. The program follows:

Oct. 13, 11 a.m. (Founders' Day), "My Discovery of America," Nila Magidoff, Russian-born woman who emigrated to this country.

Oct. 17, 7 p. m., concert, Ferrante and Teicher, duo-pianists.

Dec. 5, 7 p. m., "As Seen Through Their Eyes," Capt. Michael Fielding, news analyst, writer, and world traveler.

Jan. 9, 7 p. m., concert, Cordelia Buck Stumberg (B.M. 1940), pianist.

Feb. 28, 7 p. m., "From Spearheads to Spacemen," Dr. Froelich Rainey, archaeologist, anthropologist, and director of University of Pennsylvania Museum.

Mar. 20, 7 p. m., "Shakespeare to Saroyan," Eddie Dowling, actor, director, producer, and playwright.

Apr. 10, 7 p. m. "Indian Lore, Life, and Culture: Our Debt to the Savage," Charles Eagle Plume, student of Indian history.

May 15, 7 p. nt., concert, Frances T. Skinner, soprano.

BIRTHS

Lt. and Mrs. Lawrence Hasbrouck (Riley Graves, B.A. 1955), 209 Gray Plaza, Apt. 999, Wherry Housing, Scott Air Force Base, Ill.: a son, William Lawrence, born May 30. Riley's mother is Kathryn Hull Graves (1930-32), and her sister, Nancy, is a senior.

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Young (Mary Nell Van Bibber, B.S. 1954), 102 Edwards St., Roslyn Heights, N. Y.: a son, Stuart Richard, born Aug. 20. Mary Nell's parents are the Professors Bremen (education) and Irene (home economics) Van Bibber at Lindenwood.

Mr. and Mrs. Leo Funk, Jr. (Caroline England, B.M.E. 1952), Lancaster, Mo.: a daughter, Gretchen, born May 8. She has a brother, Charles Nelson, 2.

Mr. and Mrs. Richard S. Brumitt (Barbara Burcham, B.M.E. 1952), 709 N. Church St., Fayette, Mo.: a son, Tom Burford, born May S. He has a brother, Richard, 2½.

Mr. and Mrs. George E. Inglett (Marilyn Fawley, B.S. 1952), 556 N. Marion St., Oak Park, Ill.: a son, George Dale, born May 25.

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas K. Hurster (Patricia Schilb, A.B. 1950), 1018 Elvado Dr., Webster Groves 19, Mo.: a son, James Michael, born June 14. He has

(Continued on page 6)

President Meets With Alumnae in Texas; Summer Activity in Tennessee, California Also

Alumnae activity flourished in Texas in June, when President and Mrs. McCluer visited that state and met with alumnae groups in Dallas, Fort Worth, Houston, and San Antonio. They also met with alumnae in Little Rock, Ark., and in all these places they showed the new Lindenwood movie, Linden Leaf. Three of the clubs elected new officers, and their new presidents are: Dallas, Mrs. John M. Hanna (Sallie M. Little, 1886-87, D. Humanities, 1955), 3307 Drexel Dr.; Houston, Mrs. Herbert E. Levy, Jr. (Barbara Wexner, 1943-45), 3734 Rio Vista Dr.; San Antonio, Eleanor Mauze (B.S. 1955), 111 Parklane.

Mr. William F. McMurry, director of admissions, was present at a luncheon in Nashville in July given by Peggy Barber (B.M. 1955), a Lindenwood representative. The guest list of 45 included current Lindenwood students, of whom there are 12 from Nashville, prospective students, and 13 alumnae.

On the west coast in July Mrs. Mary Bryant, alumnae secretary and director of public relations, attended a luncheon of the Southern California club at the home of Mrs. C. E. Jobe (Mary Lou Hall, 1928-29), 4345 Oakwood Ave., Lacanada. Twenty-five alumnue attended from all over the sprawling Los Angeles area, including Long Beach, and talk ran high of Lindenwood then and now. The new president of this lively group is Mrs. Ben Wetherall Brown (Margaret Downs), 5255 Argus Dr., Eagle Rock 41, who proves that the more you have to do, the more you can do, by looking after her school administrator husband and five children, aged 4 to 13, by studying violin and playing in a symphony orchestra, and still having plenty of time left over to be a loyal Lindenwood alumnae worker!

PLANS AND PRESIDENTS

A lively year is ahead for the St. Louis Afternoon Club, which, under the able direction of Mrs. J. Marshall Magner (Ernestine Thro, B.A. 1936), 516 Bacon, Webster Groves, president, has sent all area alumnae its schedule of programs and meetings for the year, September through May, Varied programs cover travel, gardening, interior decoration, etc.

Similar plans for the year are worked out in Kansas City, Des Moines, and, no doubt, other clubs. New president in Des Moines is Harriet Liddle (B.A. 1928), 711 Fifty-sixth St. Continuing president in Kansas City is Mrs. K. K. Barton (Dyke Steinbeck, 1925-26), 829 Greenway Terr. Other presidents include: Little Rock — Mrs. R. C. Laird (Joanne Reagan, 1944-45), 1921 Franklin St.; St. Charles

Alumnae Planning



By courtery of Dallas News

President F. L. McCluer discusses alumnae plans in Dallas with Mary Rankin, sophomore, and Mrs. William T. Townsend (Doris Gwin, 1941-42), retiring president of the Dallas alumnae club. Dr. and Mrs. McCluer met with alumnae in Dallas and other cities during a trip to Texas in June.

— Mrs. George M. Null (Florence Bloebaum, 1902-05), 1502 Watson St.; St. Louis Evening — Mrs. Ted R. Rice (Gale Huddleston, 1923-25), 5836 Itaska Ave.; North St. Louis County — Mrs. Harold Ostrofi (Hellen Boyd, 1941-43), 335 Wesley Ave., Ferguson 21; Tulsa — Mrs. E. J. Klopfenstein (Elizabeth Harris, 1921-22), 2225 E. 27th St.; Wichita — Mrs. Ralph Chandler (Kay Brewer, 1937-39), 740 S. Edgemoor,

PROGRAM SUGGESTIONS

Perhaps an "exchange" of ideas on program might be helpful. Here are a few programs which some of the clubs found successful last year. North St. Louis County — Book review of "Why Johnny Can't Read;" lecture on "Early History of St. Louis;" talks on civil defense and American antiques. St. Charles — Demonstration by a Union Electric specialist on new ways of wrapping Christmas gifts and making Christmas ornaments; talk on weather forecasting by St. Louis ""Weatherman" Wahlgren; program on Missouri folk lore and folk music by Cordelia Buck Stumberg (B.M. 1940).

Money raising ideas: St. Louis Evening Club—a fashion show; St. Louis Afternoon Club—sale of Christmas wreaths; Des Moines—auction sale of white (and not so white) elephants; Tulsa—charge of 25 cents for dessert meetings and 50 cents for dinner meetings, with food donated by hostesses.

Two Alumnae From the 40s Lead Energetic, Useful Lives

Marilyn Mangum Heilman (B.A. 1947) and her professor husband, William R., Jr., have movedalong with Wake Forest College - to the new campus at Winston-Salem, N. C., and Marilyn has started a new job as manager of a women's shop on the campus, a branch of Thalheimers of Richmond and Winston-Salem. Last year she was Grade Mother Chairman for her son's first grade, a Girl Scout merit badge examiner in arts and crafts, and a teacher of ballet. She did the drawings for a physical education syllabus published by three Wake Forest professors and a drawing for an article by a professor at the University of North Carolina on medieval falcon hunting. In addition she took a speech course at Wake Forest and a course in sculpture at Meredith College in Raleigh. She's heading the reunion for the class of 1947 which, her new job permitting, she will attend. Her address is Box 6013, College Station, Winston-Salem.

Another busy alumna is Hellen Boyd Ostroff (1941-43), who is president of the North St. Louis County Lindenwood Club. (See club notes for activities of this group.) Hellen, who lives at 335 Wesley Ave., Ferguson 21, is busy, first of all, as the wife of Harold Ostroff and the mother of a 7-year-old son, Boyd Allen. Her other activities, including her leadership of the Lindenwood club, were written up in a newspaper feature story last spring. Hellen's top interest recently has been in amateur theatricals. She played Jack in the Community Players' "Jack and the Beanstalk" in repeated performances, to over 2,000 youngsters, with proceeds going to the district P.-T.A.s. Next she played the Dynamane role in Christopher Fry's "A Phoenix Too Frequent." The play, presented "in the round," was perfomed in Ferguson and by invitation at the St. Louis Artists' Guild last year, and this year will be presented for the Wednesday Club of St. Louis. Hellen also works on stage sets for the Players.

On the civic side, Hellen has been regional secretary for three years for the United Fund, formerly the Community Chest, and before that she was chairman of the chest drive in her area. She formerly was on the Adult Planning Board of the County YWCA, and now she is a member of the Ferguson Welfare League. A painter, she belongs to an art group which meets weekly, and she has taught a night art class at Ferguson High School and a class in textile painting and design at the YMCA.

BIRTHS

(Continued from page 4)

two brothers, Thomas, 4, and Robert, 21/2.

Mr. and Mrs. Charles C. Woodland, Jr. (Ruth Adel Wilke, B.S. 1949), 700 McDonough, St. Charles: a son, Mark Charles, born in April. He has a brother, Paul Oliver, 21/2.

Mr. and Mrs. Merle L. Johnston (Edith Ann Mullins, A.B. 1946), 4000 Sumner St., Lincoln, Neb.: a son, Randy Mullins, born June 23. He has two brothers, Rock, 5, Robin, 2½, and a sister, Jerrie, 15 months.

Mr. and Mrs. Donald B. Wischmeier (Martha Ann England, B.S. 1944), 1119 Dewitt St., DeSoto, Mo.: a daughter, Ann, born May 29. She has a brother, Stokely Ross, 3½.

Mr. and Mrs. Winston Wolf (Mary Elizabeth Blackhurst, B.S. 1944), 1915 Krekel Pl., St. Charles: a son, Ronald Edward, born in March. He has two sisters, Margaret Ann, 5½, and Cathryn Elizabeth, 4½, and a brother, Winston Richard, 2.

Mr. and Mrs. Everett J. Schumacher (Barbara Jane Burnett, B.S. 1944), 142 Ingleside Ave., Aurora, III.: a son, James Burnett, born Jan. 11. He has a sister, Sarah Jane, who is 8.

Mr. and Mrs. Henry Arft (Ruth Schrader, A.B. 1942), 500 Manchester Rd., Ballwin, Mo.: a daughter, Peggy Lee, born in April.

Mr. and Mrs. Walter Trump (Lucia Mae Whitcomb, 1945-47), 19 Belle Plaine, St. Charles: a daughter, Becky, born in April. She has a brother, Jerry, 6, and a sister, Victoria, 4.

Mr. and Mrs. E. Guy Amsler, Jr. (Barbara Hencke, 1945-47), 2901 Youngwood Rd., Little Rock, Ark.: a son, Ernest Guy III, born July 1.

Mr. and Mrs. Donald Reutlinger (Lillie Lee Latham, 1943-45), 2552 Farrington Way, Palo Alto, Calif.: a son, William Allen, born Apr. 15. He has two brothers, Richard, 7½, and James, 4½.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Lassen (Lilla Lou Latham, 1943-45), Route 2, Commerce Ave., Grand Island, Neb.: a daughter, Nancy, born June, 1955. She has two sisters, Janet, 4½, and Barbara, 2½.

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Donnelly, Jr. (Shirley Jean Toben, 1948-49), 19 Chestnut Hill Lane, Clayton 19, Mo.: a son, Jeffrey Scott, born Apr. 14. He has a sister, Lisa Anne, 21 months.

Mr. and Mrs. C. F. D. Stneck (Maurita Fay Estes, 1939-41), 73 Webster Woods, Webster Groves 19, Mo.: a daughter, Sara, born in April. She has two sisters, Linda, 7, and Katherine, 3, and a brother, Larry, 5.

Mr. and Mrs. M. K. Snook (Essilee Mae Playter, 1946-48), 1221 E. Jackson, Mexico, Mo.: a son, Matthew Lee, born in May. He has a sister, Linda Kay, 3.

Mr. and Mrs. William W. Weeks (Frances Lee Metzger, 1936-37), 4826 Booth St., Kansas City 3, Kan.; a son, Donald Ward, born May 26. He has a brother, Robert Steven, 8.

WEDDINGS

Nine of the 1956 seniors have been married since graduation. They are:

Penclope Creighton (B.A.), to Sherod Eugene Dewell of Tampa, Fla., on Aug. 24 at Westminster Presbyterian Church, Nashville, Tenn.

Eleanor Day (B.S.), to William Rex Greene, on Sept. 2 at First Presbyterian Church, Missouri Valley, Iowa. They live at 1125 S. 32nd St., Omaha, Neb.

Donna Drury (B.S.), to Ralph Hafer, on June 2 on the Lindenwood campus. LC attendants were Elaine Ellis (1954-56) and three senior classmates. Mary Lou Thayer Sanden, Phyllis Meadows Millen, and Joanne Houser. The Hafers live at 608 Jefferson St., St. Charles.

Jean Rule (B.S.), to Wendell Lee Evans, Jr., on June 11 at First Methodist Church, Sapulpa, Okla. Virginia Woodman (B.A. 1956) was maid of honor. The Evans live at 1 Middlebrook, Creve Coeur, Mo.

Lisabeth Schnurr (B.A.), to Louis J. Schwartz, University of Iowa medical student, on June 23 at Corpus Christi Church, Fort Dodge, Iowa. They live at Grandview Courts, Apt. 103, Iowa City.

Lowell Sharpe (B.A.), to Lt. Harlan Kenneth Peckham, Jr., on June 30 at the Unitarian Church in Omaha, Neb.

Beverly Randall (B.M.E.), to Donald Louis Mc-Kinney of Centralia, Ill., on June 9 at First Baptist Church, Cobden, Ill. Marella Gore, senior, was maid of honor, and Shirley Holcomb (B.M.E. 1956) sang.

Marguerite (Margie) Terrell (B.A.), to Dr. Samuel Husbands Langstaff on July 3 at Grace Episcopal Church, Paducah, Ky. They live at 403 Garfield, Denver, Colo.

Joanne Houser (B.A.), to Robert Leslie Drury on Sept. 22 at Broadway Methodist Church, Paducah, Kv.

Brides who graduated in 1955 are:

Rosalyn Fields (B.A.), to Ens. Joel Davis Patterson, U. S. Navy, on July 14 at the chapel of the U. S. Naval Training Center, San Diego, Calif. They live at 2538 Camulos St., Ocean Beach, Calif.

Kathryn (Kathy) Hale (B.A.), to Charles Arlington Bohn, Jr., on June 19 at Zion Lutheran Church, Oklahoma City.

Marilyn Mills (B.A.), to Frederick William Janesky, Jr., on June 2 at Danville, Ill.

Betsy Severson (B.A.), to J. Knox Nimock of Clayton, Mo., on July 21 at Luther Memorial Church, Madison, Wis. Eleanor Mauze (B.S. 1955) was maid of honor, and Alberta Johnson (1951-52), a bridesmaid. After a Hawaiian honeymoon, the Nimocks are at home at 6 N. Lyle, Clayton.

Jenny Lou Barton (B.A.), to Lt. (jg) Warren Arthur Chase, an Annapolis graduate, on Sept. 8 in the Naval Chapel at Mare Island Shipyards, San Fran-



Cora Lee Critchfield (B.A. 1954) as she appeared at her marriage on Aug. 23 to Thomas Gillilland. They live at 212 S. Clinton, Iowa City, where Tom is a student in political science at the state University of Iowa.

cisco. Her mother is Artrude Strange Barton Ball (1921-22) of 4411 Alonzo Ave., Encino, Calif.

Nancy Moe (B.S.), to Owen W. E. Nowlin, Jr., graduate of Indiana U., on Aug. 4 at the Luther Memorial Church in Madison, Wis. Barbara Givens, a senior, was a bridesmaid, and Linda Wall and Carol Wideman, 1955 graduates, assisted at the reception. The Nowlins live at 1319 Grand Ave., Wausau, Wis.

Three 1954 graduates recently married are:

Cora Lee Critchfield (B.A.), to Thomas Gillilland on Aug. 23 at First Presbyterian Church, Tecumseh. Neb.

Yu-Chen Li (B.A.; M.A., U. of Wis.), to Dr. Tien Hui Lin, a biochemist, on June 16 at the Wesley Foundation, Madison, Wis. Jeanette Hester (B.A. 1954) was maid of honor. Yu-Chen is a research assistant in biochemistry at the University of Pennsylvania and is working toward her doctorate. The Lins live at 4212 Chester Ave., Philadelphia.

Mary Kay Pinckney (B.A.), to Rex Dale Rymer on June 23 at First Methodist Church, Lebanon, Mo. 1953-graduate Magthilde (Thil) van der Haagen (B.A.) was married on Apr. 14 in Holland to R. W. D. Oxenaar. Their address is Waalsdorperweg 118. 'S-Gravenhage, Holland.

New brides from the class of 1952 are:

Kathryn Lewellen (B A.), to Dr. Kenneth A. Clendenning of Yellow Springs, Ohio, on May 26 at the Methodist parsonage in Liberty, Ind. They live at 1001 High St., Springfield, Ohio.

Virginia Ratcliff (B.M.E.), to William Franklin

(Continued on page 8)

WEDDINGS

(Continued from page 7)

Trent of St. Louis on June 30 at First Methodist Church, Jasper, Tex. President F. L. McCluer took part in the service. The Trents live at 808 S. Brentwood Blvd., Clayton 5.

Beverly Stukenbroeker (B.M.E.), to James Fitzgerald Hirsch of Cape Girardeau, an engineering student at Washington University, on June 16 at the St. Charles Presbyterian Church. They live at 803 N. Fifth, St. Charles.

Other LC weddings follow:

Sue Parker (1952-53, 1955-56), to Lawrence Burgdorf, a graduate of Concordia Seminary, St. Louis, on June 11 in Topeka, Kan.

Sheila Meier (1954-56), to Clarence Turner on Sept. 1 in Wilmette, Ill.

Carole Jackson (1954-56), to Jack F. Rehagen on July 28 in Richmond Heights, Mo.

Roberta Reinbold (1953-563, to Walter E. Rowden in August in Belleville, Ill.

Carolyn Neilson (1951-53), to Virgil Lewis Chambers on Aug. 18 in Kansas City. They live at 110 Tenth Ave., Baltimore 25, Md.

Marcia Mittelstadt (1953-55), to Paul Duane Swanson on Aug. 19 in Laurel, Neb.

Janyth Stemmerich (1952-54), to John Collins on June 16. Their address is Route 6, Box 40, Sappington, Mo.

Georgia Hahn (1952-55), to James S. Beck on June 10. They live at 4376 Forest Park Blvd., St. Louis S. Carol Stillwell, a senior, was Georgia's attendant.

Jean Farris (1952-54), to Maurice D. Kinslow on Jan. 28. Their address is 3034 N. Pennsylvania, #2-A, Indianapolis, Ind.

Barbara Greenwood (1953-55), to Bob Hoke on May 27 in Oklahoma City. Julie Karsten (1953-55) was an attendant.

Mrs. Sutherland Memorialized

A memorial to Olla Barnett Sutherland (class of 1883), who died at her home in Webster Groves on Sept. 13, has been established by Mr. Arthur S. Goodall of St. Louis, member of the Lindenwood Board of Directors, and Mrs. Goodall through a gift to the Lindenwood chapel building fund. Mrs. Sutherland, whose late husband, George W. Sutherland, served for many years on Lindenwood's board, had made several contributions to the chapel fund. Repeatedly in the warm letters which accompanied her gifts, Mrs. Sutherland had asked that they be accepted in the name of the "Nine Muses," the designation of the members of the class of 1883.

Other persons have chosen this method of commemorating their friends. A book of memories is held at the college for the recording of memorial gifts. Lindenwood College Bulletin
St. Charles, Mo.

Return Postage Guaranteed
Entered as Second Class Matter at the Post Office at
St. Charles, Mo., under the Act of August 12, 1912.

IN MEMORIAM

The condolences of Lindenwood's faculty and alumnae are extended to:

The family and friends of Mrs. George W. Sutherland (Olla Barnett, 1880-1883), 445 Baker, Webster Groves, who died Sept. 14. She is survived by a son. David B., and two daughters, Catharine and Sena Sutherland. (See story on this page.)

The family and friends of Coila Myers Hodgson (president of the class of 1905) of Little River, Kan., who died Feb. 15 after a long illness. She is survived by her husband, E. H. Hodgson of Little River; two sons, John H. and Robert L. Morrison of Wichita, Kan.; and two sisters, Eva Marie Myers Harrod. Lindenwood teacher, 1904-06, and Gladys Myers Metzger (1908-09), 5841 Central, Kansas City, Mo.

Harriet Liddle (B.A. 1928), 711 56th St., Des Moines, Iowa, and her father, on the death of her mother, Mrs. Harry D. Liddle, on Apr. 24.

The family and friends of Elizabeth Walton Pickert (1923-24), who died June 17 while on a vacation trip in Nevada. She is survived by her husband, W. D. Pickett, 1404 McPherson, Richland, Wash.; two sons, 2nd Lt. Hugh Pickett, Laredo AFB, Texas, and 1st Lt. George K. Pickett, Travis AFB, Calif.; two grandchildren, and her mother, Mrs. Sadie B. Clark. South Gate, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Joe Dugan (Jacquelyn Corrigan. 1946-47), 335 Hobson St., Hot Springs, Ark., on the death on June 23 of their 4-month-old daughter. Dayna Joe Dugan.

Joyce Ganssle Hunt (1937-39), 915 Park St., Salina, Kan., and Margaret (Polly) Ganssle Ellis (1944-46), Mt. Home AFB, Idaho, on the death of their father, Mr. W. L. Ganssle, on Feb. 22.